SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
21st July, 2004

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
6.55 p.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Broughton, Burgoyne, Clague, Clarke, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Daniels, Dawson, Devine, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Hayes, Hepworth, Heywood, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, P. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Mullen, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Powell, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson 
7.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ainsworth, Cullen, Dobbs, Fernandez, Hulmes, Humphreys, Hunt, Morris and Slater.

8.
LOCAL ELECTIONS
Councillor John Merry, supported by Councillors Karen Garrido, Norman Owen and David Lancaster and John Willis, Chief Executive, paid tribute to the commitment, dedication and hard work of staff in the Elections Section, and across the Council as a whole, in ensuring the success of the All Postal Ballot Scheme.

 
Staff from the Elections Section attended the meeting to receive the thanks expressed.

Councillor David Lancaster advised Members that the Electoral Matters Working Party were constantly looking for new ideas to develop in the Election process and invited all Members to submit any views to that Working Party for consideration.

9.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipients of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award were Elaine Hand and Lorraine North-Hearn.

Councillor Christine Hudson, in nominating Elaine Hand and Lorraine North-Heath, paid tribute to their work with youths in the community, and for opening and running a youth club in the Irlam and Cadishead area.

Councillor Keith Mann and PC G. Dover, Community Policeman, supported the tributes given.

The Mayor presented Elaine Hand and Lorraine North-Heath with their awards, and they addressed the Council in expressing their thanks to Members and also to the Police for their continued support.

10.
RACE TO RECYCLE AWARDS, 2004
The Mayor presented the UPM Shotton Race to Recycle Award to Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services (Youth), which Councillor Lea received, on behalf of the Council, together with a cheque for £12,000, for the success in increasing waste paper recycling across the City.

Councillor Maureen Lea thanked the Mayor for presenting the award and praised staff for their efforts to improve recycling.

11.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 23rd June, 2004, were approved and signed by the Mayor as a correct record, subject to Minute 201(b) being amended to indicate that it was Councillor Robin Garrido and not Councillor Karen Garrido who raised the issue of new bus stops being erected in Conservation Areas.

Councillor Barry Warner explained that bus stops of this style had been erected across the city and he considered that the shelters were adequate.

Councillor Roger Jones referred to the fact that both the Conservative and Liberal Democratic parties had representatives on the Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority, and that issues such as this could be raised via their party Members.

Councillor Robin Garrido asked that questions of Lead Members raised at Council meetings be responded to prior to the next Council meeting.

12.
PETITIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the petition submitted by Councillor Alan Clague from the North East Ordsall Tenants’ Association, requesting that urgent resurfacing works be carried out at Chancel Avenue, Ordsall, Salford, be referred for consideration to the Development Services Directorate.

13.
STRATEGIC AND BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN, 2004/05
Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, presented the Strategic and Best Value Performance Plan 2004/2005, together with the Cabinet Workplan for 2004/05 which would be incorporated into the final version of the Performance Plan.

Councillor Karen Garrido and Councillor Norman Owen, Leaders of the Opposition Parties, together with other Members of their parties, raised a number of points and issues concerning the content and aims of the Performance Plan and Cabinet Workplan, and a lengthy and detailed debate ensued.

Councillor John Merry responded and summarised his Cabinet Workplan and Priorities. 

RESOLVED:
THAT, with the inclusion of the Cabinet Workplan 2004/05, the Strategic and Best Value Performance Plan for 2004/06 be approved and adopted.

14.
HOUSING OPTIONS - PRESENTATION

RESOLVED:
THAT consideration of this item be deferred.

15.
STRATEGIC SERVICE PARTNERING
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted a report on Strategic Service Partnering to assist the Development Services Directorate deliver all of its key services.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT approval be granted to proceed to detailed negotiation stage for the procurement of a Joint Venture Partnership with the Capita/Morrison Construction Consortium.



(2) THAT, if the negotiations are concluded satisfactorily and provisional agreement is reached on the terms for entering into the proposed Joint Venture, further report(s) detailing  those terms be submitted for approval.

16.
CAPITAL INVESTMENT STRATEGY AND ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN 2005/06

RESOLVED:
THAT this item be deferred for consideration at the August, 2004, Council meeting.

17.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC

(a)
Passenger Transport

(i)
Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, outlined for Members the current situation regarding the Government’s decision not to fund the proposed extension of Metrolink.



Councillor Roger Jones reported on discussions with local Members of Parliament and referred to the recent Manchester City Council meeting which was suspended to allow a protest, to be staged at Metrolink in the City Centre against the Government’s decision.



All Members agreed that a co-ordinated effort across the city was required to challenge this decision, and requested the nominated Council representatives on the Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority also to pursue this on their behalf.


(ii)
In response to a question, Councillor Barry Warner, outlined the current position regarding the Leigh Guided Busway.


(b)
Police

In response to a number of questions asked by Councillor Karen Garrido concerning consultation in respect of, and arrangements for, Public Voice on Policing meetings, Councillor Peter Connor agreed to forward details to Councillor Karen Garrido.

18.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

In response to a question from Councillor Norman Owen, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, commented on the ‘IN Salford’ branding on developments within the city.


In response to a question from Councillor Tim Perkins, Councillor John Merry, indicated that the report of the Local Government Ombudsman regarding the number of complaints received by the Council was misleading and agreed to publish the letter from the Local Government Ombudsman and supporting information as requested. 


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

In response to a question from Councillor Tim Perkins concerning proposed Post Office Closures, Councillor David Lancaster reported that he had written to Local Members of Parliament and was arranging to meet with them to discuss future options. 


In response to a comment by Councillor Norman Owen regarding the duties of Community Support Officers in different areas across the city, Councillor David Lancaster indicated that the roles of Community Neighbourhood Wardens and Community Support Officers varied and that these were being evaluated.


(c)
Lead Member for Arts and Leisure

Councillor Karen Garrido expressed the thanks of the Worsley Village Community Association and Worsley Events Group for the assistance and hard work of staff in the Events Team, Arts and Leisure, with events held in connection with the ‘Spirit of the Community’ Festival.


(d)
Lead Member for Community and Social Services


(i)
In response to a question from Councillor Christine Gray concerning the average number of rota visits made by Members to children’s homes being 50%, Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Community and Social Services, indicated that he was addressing this issue and would be appointing a Co-ordinator for each area to ensure visits were undertaken or substitutes arranged, and reminded all Members of the Council of their responsibilities as Corporate Parents.  He also reported that the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee had set up a Scrutiny Commission to look at Corporate Parenting.


(ii)
In response to a comment by Councillor Bernard Murphy, Councillor John Warmisham, indicated that the 3* status achieved by Salford Royal Hospital NHS Trust was an excellent achievement.


(e)
Lead Member for Corporate Services

In response to a question from Councillor Rick Powell, concerning the use of the SX3 computer system by Stockport Council, Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Corporate Services, indicated that the SX3 computer system for Council Tax Administration in Salford had been thoroughly checked and would not require an upgrade.


(f)
Lead Member for Development Services

(i)
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, reported on the decision he had taken to authorise enforcement in respect of unauthorised peat extraction at Astley Moss East, Boothstown.



Members of the Opposition Parties commended the action taken, also indicating that the landlowners were also responsible, and expressed the view that local Councillors and residents should have been notified earlier. Councillor Derek Antrobus responded indicating that he had only taken the decision earlier today, and that he would contact the landowners regarding their moral responsibilities, whilst it was not possible to take legal action against them.


(ii)
In response to a comment from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Derek Antrobus, outlined the reasons for the change of decision in the UDP regarding the Swinton Sewage Works site.


(g)
Lead Member for Education

In response to a question from Councillor Iain Lindley regarding the appointment of School Governors in the Worsley, Boothstown and Ellenbrook areas without consultation with  the local Councillors for those areas, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, and Councillor Vincent Devine, Executive Support Member for Education, agreed to pursue this issue with Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education.


(h)
Lead Member for Environmental Services

(i)
Councillor Beryl Howard (a) congratulated Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services, on the Race to Recycle Award, and (b) asked for information on the Litter Campaign and Air Quality testing.



Councillor Maureen Lea reported on the action being taken by Wardens and Community Support Officers and indicated that she would check on the position regarding Air Quality testing.


(ii)
Councillor Karen Garrido commented on the excellent Environment Day and also raised the issue of the amount of paper used to print this month’s Council Agenda.  Councillor Maureen Lea agreed to look at this.

19.
ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY CHAIRS

No issues were raised for Scrutiny Chairs.

20.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

RESOLVED:
THAT amendments to the Council Constitution, as contained in the report now submitted, be approved. 

21.
APPOINTMENT OF NEW PROSPECT HOUSING LIMITED LOCAL BOARDS

Councillor John Merry moved appointments in respect of New Prospect Housing Limited and this was seconded.


Amendment moved and seconded.


THAT Councillor Iain Lindley be appointed to serve in place of Councillor Barbara Miller on the Worsley and Little Hulton Local Board.  The Mayor put the amendment to the meeting and upon a show of hands this was not carried.


The Mayor then put the motion to the meeting and upon a show of hands it was -


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the membership of the following New Prospect Housing Local Boards for the period up to the date of the Annual General Meetings of those Boards (November/December, 2005) be approved.


Swinton Local Board
-
Councillors Cullen, Daniels, Dawson, B.J. Lea and 



McIntyre


Eccles, Irlam and 

-
Councillors Mullen, Broughton, Morris, Hunt and


Cadishead Local Board

Jones


Worsley and Little Hulton
-
Councillors Burgoyne, Devine, Howard, B. Miller and


Local Board



Smyth.



(2) THAT the membership of the Salford North and Salford South Local Boards be considered at the August, 2004 Council meeting.

22.
FREEDOM OF THE CITY OF SALFORD

RESOLVED:
THAT this item be withdrawn.

23.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the Council meeting agenda for information -


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b)
Minutes of Cabinet.


(c)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d)
Minutes of Community Committees; and Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets.
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